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The regular monthly business meeting of the Summit Township Sewer Authority was called to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 9:00 a.m. at the Sewer Authority Building, 8890 Old French Road, Erie, Pennsylvania.

Present: Chris Fette, Chairman; Michael Rose, Vice Chairman; Mark Welka, Treasurer; Michael Andrus, Asst. Secretary; William C. Steff, P.E., Manager; Solicitor George Joseph, The Quinn Law Firm; Jeff Kordes, P.E., Greenman-Pedersen; Chris Hodge, Asst. Project Manager/GIS Technologist; and Caitlyn Haener-Schwab, Administrative Supervisor. Absent: Laban Marsh, Secretary.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the minutes of the July 27, 2023, Regular Business Meeting. Vote 4/0.

Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 4/0.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve the Expenditure Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 4/0.
DEVELOPER TO BE HEARD

Bryan Kowalczyk, President of Kowalczyk-Allen Subdivision (Robison Road West) attended the meeting with Mike Sanford, P.E., Sanford Surveying & Engineering, P.C., to propose a cost-sharing agreement with the Authority. Mr. Kowalczyk explained that his project has encountered a hardship associated with full lane width pavement restoration required under the PennDOT Highway Occupancy Permit. Mr. Kowalczyk explained that his original plan to work on the side of the road, but did not account for the extra requirements that have since been imposed by the state because Robison Road is a state road. Engineer Sanford explained that due to a low spot on Robison Road, the sewer must be installed on the inside of the guardrail, which will significantly increase costs. Approximately 500ft of Robison Road is build on a narrow embankment. Manager Steff added that he met with Mr. Kowalczyk and Engineer Sanford to discuss options for the getting past the low point, such as potential directional boring, with and without a casing pipe, or replacing some of the existing sanitary sewers towards Hawick Drive to lower the elevation to provide sufficient cover for the proposed pipe. Engineer Sanford explained that he has investigated several options, but none of the other options would result in meaningful cost-savings. Mr. Kowalczyk presented two estimates from Dwyer Plumbing & Excavating: (1) Proposal #2023-01 describes project costs totaling $103,400.00 for pipe, manholes, traffic control, etc., before the state regulations; and (2) Proposal #2023-74 shows the additional cost of $77,250.00 for blacktop, select backfill, and additional time for traffic control, plus $40,250.00 to remove a tree and install two laterals for existing homes, totaling $117,500.00. Manager Steff recommended to the Board that the Authority should cover $40,250.00 to remove a tree and install two laterals for existing homes because the laterals were requested by the Authority and the tree removal is in the path of one of the laterals. Mr. Kowalczyk explained that the expenses described in Proposal #2023-74 for blacktop, select backfill, and additional traffic control are required by the PADOT HOP, but these expenses have made the project unfeasible. Mr. Kowalczyk requested that the Authority cover the entire cost of Proposal #2023-74. Manager Steff stated that the expenses for paving are usual and customary expenses that are typically paid by the developer. Mr. Sanford acknowledged that the expenses are usual and customary, but it is a very heavy burden on a small development and there is no better option to extend sewer past the low point on Robison Road. Mr. Kowalczyk reiterated that his project will extend sewer service 1,000 ft west of the Hawick manhole on Robison Road, which will enable future extensions along Robison Road. Discussion ensued regarding PADOT HOP requirements. Manager Steff questioned the total amount of traffic control in the combined proposals and recommended relocating a proposed manhole to reduce the amount of select backfill required. Manager Steff acknowledged that navigating the difficult topography in the project area would be more costly if the Authority undertook the extension alone. Solicitor Joseph advised that due to the unique circumstances presented, Board action would not set a precedence. Manager Steff advised that the proposed project addresses unique circumstances. Manager Steff explained that if the Authority were to extend sewers west on Robison Road the Authority would be required to over come these same topography challenges. Mr. Rose stated he is in favor of Authority participation because the project will serve existing residences, create new customers, and clear a hurdle that will make it easier for future extensions. Chairman Fette agreed that participating with the developer presents an opportunity to extend service at a reduced cost to the Authority. Mr. Rose added that Authority participation aligns with the Authority’s clean-up comprehensive plan and will promote proper system growth along the frontage of Robison Road. Engineer Sanford committed to work on Manager Steff’s proposed design changes to reduce the cost. Mr. Kowalczyk emphasized that time is running short to complete paving projects in 2023, and Mr. Welka confirmed that paving must be complete by October 15, 2023. Manager Steff recommended that the Board consider a motion conditioned on the approval of the professional staff given the seasonal time constraint.
Motion by Mr. Rose, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Mr. Kowalczyk’s request for the Authority to cover the costs described in Dwyer Proposal #2023-74 not to exceed $117,500.00 and conditioned on Engineer Sanford’s revised design being approved by Manager Steff, Engineer Kordes, and Solicitor Joseph. Vote 4/0. 
Mr. Rose, Mr. Kowalczyk, and Engineer Sanford left the meeting at 10:11 a.m.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Joseph reported that he has been working with Manager Steff on the Banister Reimbursement Agreement. Solicitor Joseph has been in communication with McKean Township. Solicitor Joseph advised that McKean Township will only agree to allowing temporary extra-territorial connections, meaning that if McKean Township offers sewer service on Flower Road in the future, then Mr. Banister will be required to disconnect from Summit sewer service and connection to McKean. Solicitor Joseph advised that these requirements will be included in both the intermunicipal agreement and in the connection agreement with Mr. Banister. Solicitor Joseph has also prepared short-forms for use by other McKean property owners who may want to connect in the future. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he has been reviewing the Authority’s easements on Old Oliver Road regarding the Oliver Road Gravity contract redesign proposal by Terra Works. Solicitor Joseph explained that the 1987 recorded easement with First Assembly of God Church is approximately 50ft. west of where the pipe was constructed. Solicitor Joseph will work to resolve that issue. Manager Steff stated that the Authority will offer the recorded easement area along the eastern property line of 8150 Oliver Road for use by Terra Works. 
Solicitor Joseph sent an Act 1 notice for delinquent sewer bills totaling $512.70 to Mawad Closeout LLC, owners of 9091 Peach Street. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he has received a fully executed developer agreement back from the Pennsylvania State Police regarding their proposed facility at 8355 Oliver Road. Administrative Supervisor Haener-Schwab reported that the Authority has incurred $1,247.96 in expenses related to the project that are eligible for reimbursement under the developer agreement. Manager Steff added that the tap fee for the project will be $24,214.29 which must be paid to obtain a connection permit. 

ENGINEER’S REPORT
Engineer Kordes reported that the walk-through is pending on Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01 with Konzel Construction. Engineer Kordes reports that Konzel has not submitted a payment application for this meeting. Engineer Kordes reports that the contract timeline will have to be extended to add air release valves. Engineer Kordes reports that the Authority plans to add three air release/vacuum valves between the Route 97 Lift Station and the Route 97 Flow Meter Pit. The Authority has purchased the air release valves and Konzel Construction will install them. Engineer Kordes reports that he is still working to resolve the flume issue with Konzel Construction at no additional cost to the Authority because the flume was not constructed to plan. 
Engineer Kordes reported that the Old Perry Relief Electrical Contract 2022-02 bids were opened on August 28, 2023. Engineer Kordes reported that the Authority received bids from five qualified bidders:
Church & Murdock Electric, Inc. 
$54,800.00

Zenith Systems


$57,656.00

Geiger Electric, LLC


$59,992.00

Newco Electric Company

$86,800.00

L.P. Electric, LLC


$110,120.00

Engineer Kordes recommended that the Authority should award the contract to Church & Murdock Electric, Inc., the lowest qualified bidder in the amount of $54,800.00 which includes a $44,800.00 base bid and a $10,000.00 allowance per the Bid Specifications prepared by GPI.   

Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to award Old Perry Highway Relief Electrical Contract 2022-02 to Church & Murdock Electric, Inc for the bid amount of $54,800.00. Vote 3/0. 
Engineer Kordes reported that Penelec mandated some minor revisions to the Old Perry Highway Relief Electrical Contract plan after the bid documents went out, so a change order will be required to incorporate the Penelec revisions. Engineer Kordes reported that Penelec will require the site to connect to a new pole, rather than the existing pole shown in the plans. Engineer Kordes advised that Penelec will provide the new pole. Manager Steff added that the Authority will have to pay for more or less wire due to the location change and the Authority will be invoiced directly by Penelec for any additional changes. 
Engineer Kordes reported that the walk-through is complete for the Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03. Engineer Kordes prepared a Certificate of Substantial Completion on August 17, 2023. Change Order #1 will increase the final contract price by $2,312.01 to reconcile planned estimates to field quantities. Konzel Construction has submitted a final payment application, but some close-out documentation is missing. Engineer Kordes has reviewed the payment application and recommends that the Board approve the final payment contingent on Konzel providing the close-out documentation as required under the contract. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Change Order #1 for Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03 to adjust estimates to field quantities. Vote 3/0. 
Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the final payment request under Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03 in the amount of $59,429.76 on the condition that the contractor submit all close-out documentation before the payment will be released. Vote 3/0. 

Engineer Kordes reported that he is working on the third PennVest Application to draw funds on the loan approved for the Oliver Road improvement contracts. Engineer Kordes added that some corrections had to be made to Application #2 to recategorize some expenses prior to submitting Application #3. Engineer Kordes reported that Application #3 will be finalized within a week. 
Engineer Kordes reported regarding the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract #1 that Terra Works completed the topographic survey on August 13, 2023. Engineer Kordes reported that Terra Works has asked and received answers to preliminary questions, indicating that the redesign is underway. Engineer Kordes reported that Terra Works has submitted a change order for the proposed realignment, but Engineer Kordes will hold the change order until Terra Works submits a design. Engineer Kordes has been working with Ravan Air and the equipment manufacturer to examine the discrepancies between the plans and in the elevations provided in the data set for Oliver Road. 
Engineer Kordes has issued a Certificate of Substantial Completion for the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3. Engineer Kordes has prepared Change Order #5 for the installation of bollards and concrete blocks in the amount of $2,058.12 for the purpose of protecting the fixtures from turning vehicles and supporting the pavement near an embankment. Following the July Regular Business Meeting, Engineer Kordes has had an opportunity to review Payment Application #5 in the amount of $14,236.45. Engineer Kordes recommends that the Board approve Change Order #5 and Payment #5. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Change Order #5 under the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 to install bollards and concrete blocks in the amount of $2,058.12. Vote 3/0.

Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Payment #5 to Ray Showman Excavating under Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $14,236.45. Vote 3/0. 

Engineer Kordes reported that he has prepared Change Order #6 for Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 to reconcile planned estimates to field quantities. Engineer Kordes advised that the net change is a decrease of $23.10 to the final contract price. Engineer Kordes reported that Showman Excavating has submitted final Payment Application #6 in the amount of $75,264.06. Engineer Kordes has reviewed the payment application and recommends that the Board approve the final payment contingent on Showman providing the close-out documentation as required under the contract. Manager Steff added that the contractor has been great to work with and the Authority is very impressed with the lift station; it has been in service for a month and is working well. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve Change Order #6 for Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 to adjust estimates to field quantities. Vote 3/0. 

Motion by Mr. Welka, seconded by Mr. Andrus, to approve the final payment request under Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $75,264.06 on the condition that the contractor submit all close-out documentation before the payment will be released. Vote 3/0. 

Engineer Kordes reported that he has issued a Certificate of Substantial Completion for Rustic Ridge subdivision on Cherry Street Extension. Engineer Kordes reports that all work and testing is complete except for some grading around the manholes. 
MANAGER’S REPORT
Manager Steff reported that Joseph Banister has returned a signed Developer Agreement to connect his property at 3301 Flower Road in McKean Township. Manager Steff recommends that the Board enter into the agreement. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to enter into the Banister Developer Agreement to connect 3301 Flower Road in McKean Township. Vote 3/0. 

Manager Steff requested authorization to purchase a replacement pump for the Route 99 Lift Station costing $11,633, plus $150 shipping. Manager Steff explained that this pump replacement was not budgeted, but it is approximately thirty years old and there has been a recent control issue resulting in blown fuses. Due to the age of the equipment and the additional flows emanating from the new Copperleaf development, Manager Steff recommends that the pump should be replaced. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to approve the purchase of a replacement pump for the Route 99 Lift Station. Vote 3/0.

Manager Steff recommends that the Authority replace the 2015 Chevrolet plow truck. Manager Steff presented a package offered by COSTARS for a 2023 Chevrolet 2500 single cab, 4x4 pickup truck for $48,710.00. Manager Steff explained that once the truck is received, a v-plow will be purchased for $8,095.00 and a dumpbody will be purchased for $6,500.00 from separate local vendors. Manager Steff explained that the total cost of the new truck will be $63,305.00, off-set in the budget by the sale of the 2015 plow truck. Manager Steff estimates that the 2015 plow truck will be sold for $25,000-$30,000. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to authorize the sale of the 2015 plow truck and the purchase of a new truck from COSTARS with accessories as described. Vote 3/0. 
Manager Steff reported that he intends to pursue Erie County Municipal Infrastructure Gap Funding. Discussion ensued regarding potential projects suitable for application. The Board authorized Manager Steff to proceed in developing an application for a grant from the Erie County Municipal Infrastructure Gap Funding. 
Manager Steff requested that Chairman Fette be authorized to sign the annual audit engagement letter with McGill Power Bell & Associates for the 2022-2023 Fiscal Year audit engagement. The engagement letter is an agreement between the Authority and MPB for the audit services that will be provided by MPB. The letter describes the audit scope and objectives. The letter also describes the responsibility of management for the financial statements. This year, we have an extra layer of audit requirements due to the federal funds the Authority has received through the PennVest loan for the Oliver Road improvements, called the single audit. The letter states that the regular audit will cost $14,934 this year: $9,934 for the regular audit and $5,000 for the single audit. 
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Welka, to authorize Chairman Fette to sign the annual audit engagement letter with McGill Power Bell & Associates for the 2022-2023 Fiscal Year regular audit and new single audit. Vote 3/0. 
NEW BUSINESS 
With no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Andrus motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Welka. Vote 3/0.
Chairman Fette adjourned the meeting at 11:05 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by,
Caitlyn Haener-Schwab

Administrative Supervisor   
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